

JULY 2018 ISSUE NO. 248

India and China: A Gathering Nuclear Storm?

RAJESH **B**ASRUR

ABSTRACT The Doklam crisis of 2017 illustrates the increasing tension in India and China's nuclear relationship. There are elements of stability and instability in such relationship, and this brief examines them. Stability, on one hand, is derived from a history of military and political restraint, ongoing institutionalised negotiations, and growing economic relations. However, the continuing border dispute and disagreement on a non-demarcated Line of Actual Control, remain problematic.

INTRODUCTION

In May 1998, after India's Pokhran-II tests, Prime Minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee wrote to US President Bill Clinton to justify the conduct of the tests, referring to India's threat perception from China. Many critics of the tests were sceptical, as there was no strong reaction to them from Beijing; nor did they affect the even tenor of the relationship between India and China. They dismissed as untenable the earlier assertion from Defence Minister George Fernandes that China was India's "potential threat number one". Twenty years since, however, the Indian leadership's momentous decision to conduct the tests appears farsighted. To be sure, Pakistan was the immediate nuclear thorn in India's side, but in the global strategic picture, China had already begun to loom larger, and was also a source of concern for Indian security policy.

The transformation of the long-standing antipathy between the two countries into nuclear rivalry naturally raises the question of how stable the relationship will remain. All

Observer Research Foundation (ORF) is a public policy think tank that aims to influence the formulation of policies for building a strong and prosperous India. ORF pursues these goals by providing informed analyses and in-depth research, and organising events that serve as platforms for stimulating and productive discussions.



ISBN 978-81-938214-9-7

© 2018 Observer Research Foundation. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, archived, retained or transmitted through print, speech or electronic media without prior written approval from ORF.

nuclear rivalries carry potential for catastrophe. Rationally, no one wants a nuclear dénouement, so the real concern is that such an outcome may nevertheless occur as a result of misperception or loss of control over an action-reaction process that is common to strategic rivalries. The history of nuclear antagonisms is dotted with periodic crises and high-risk confrontations, of which the most well-known are the Cuban missile crisis in 1962, the Sino-Soviet border clashes in 1969, and the Kargil conflict in 1999. The India-China military face-off at Doklam between June and August 2017 seemed portentous. Might the storm clouds be gathering again?

THE COMPETITIVE DYNAMIC

An important driver of risk is strategic perception. In the India-China case, the perceptions of the two countries have long been asymmetric, and this facilitates instability. China's relatively temperate reaction to the Indian tests reflected its lofty disdain for a country which it did not view as a serious competitor in the hierarchy of states. On the face of it, there was a certain basis for this view. China had surged far ahead of India in economic growth. In 1960, India's GDP (in current US dollars) of \$36.53 billion was 61 percent of China's \$59.71 billion, but by the time of the Pokhran tests, the gap had widened substantially: in 1998, India's GDP of \$415.73 billion was just 40 percent of China's \$1.02 trillion.¹ The gap in military expenditure was much greater: Indian military spending on the eve of the tests in 1997 was \$10.9 billion, while China's was a hefty \$74.9 billion.² Besides, China had crossed the nuclear threshold and begun to develop a nuclear arsenal as early as

1964, whereas India, having first tested in 1974, had hesitated thereafter. In addition, India's strategic worldview was dominated by its fractious relationship with Pakistan – one which Beijing was happy to exacerbate by means of military (including nuclear) assistance to Islamabad.³ With the end of the Cold War, the emergence of China as the "next superpower" as it were, was viewed with considerable anxiety in India. China, on the other hand, tended to neglect India's perspective. This in part explains the official Chinese reaction to Fernandes' statement, which was to call it "absolutely ridiculous and not worthy of refutation."⁴

The fallacy in Chinese thinking was highlighted by the India-United States civil nuclear agreement (announced in 2005 and finalised in 2008), which galvanised Beijing into revising its understanding of India's strategic significance. A more perceptive leadership would have realised that, in reacting to its sense of the rising Chinese threat, India had done much the same as China had back in the early 1970s when it forged links with the US against the Soviet threat. Chinese hostility towards India following the India-US nuclear agreement - through such actions as the issuance of stapled visas to Indian residents of Jammu and Kashmir and Arunachal Pradesh reflected its uncomfortable surprise as well as a degree of naiveté. What else, China should have realised, would any realist policy-maker in New Delhi have done? The upshot was that India-China tensions went up a notch.

Once Pokhran-II had established India's status as a nuclear power, it followed that the country would strive to attain deterrence visà-vis China. India has steadily pursued this objective by developing the ability to deliver the bomb through a triad of land-, air- and seabased delivery systems.⁵ With India's acquisition of the last of these three legs well underway, it might be argued, at least from the standpoint of orthodox deterrence theory, that the foundations of a robust deterrent are nearly in place. This does raise some questions as to whether (a) all three legs are indeed essential for the acquisition of a workable deterrent; (b) other aspects of the arms competition dynamic, such as relative missile defence capabilities and new weapons systems (e.g. hypersonic delivery systems) will ensure continuing tensions; and (c) vulnerabilities arising from developments in cyber warfare technology will complicate deterrence. Neither India nor China has shown (thus far) any proclivity for the kind of arms racing that characterised the Cold War era. Nevertheless, there is a peculiar competitive dynamic at work. China is working to bolster its capabilities in response to what it sees as its primary threat: the US. This in turn heightens threat perceptions in India. The push for nuclear modernisation driving American strategy and weapons development thus has a cascading effect on the India-China relationship (and thence on Pakistan). Thus far, it has remained relatively slow-paced, but growing US-China and India-China tensions may propel it to move faster.

Another fundamental question remains: Will India and China behave like other nuclear rivals before them and exhibit a tendency toward confrontation, crisis and the possibility of armed conflict? The military confrontation at Doklam last year, coming as a peak event in a long series of frictions along the border, is a point of concern. Might there be more to come? A closer look at the relationship between the two countries shows a more complex picture, with elements of stability as well as instability.

SOURCES OF STABILITY

Both sides have exercised the kind of caution expected when nuclear weapons are present in the strategic environment.⁶ Contending nuclear powers are compelled by the threat of mutual destruction to cooperate. They do so in two ways.7 First, they act unilaterally in exercising caution to avoid aggravating a confrontation beyond a point (though what that point is remains unspecified); and second, they engage in negotiations that allow them to stand down and sometimes go beyond and institutionalise stability between them through confidence building and/or arms control. Following the Cuban crisis, for example, the US and the Soviet Union initiated a long process of arms control negotiations.

While the India-China relationship has not moved in that direction, the two countries have exercised abundant caution in avoiding an outbreak of combat. Efforts to prevent a slide into war have been institutionalised through regular political engagement on the border issue, as well as through border meetings between local military commanders. While these have not produced a political solution to the border dispute nor prevented continuing friction along the Line of Actual Control (LAC), which separates the two sides, it is useful to keep in mind how much greater the risk of escalation might have been had such arrangements not been in place. A Working Mechanism on Consultation and Coordination for India-China Border Affairs

was established in 2012 and has met regularly, while political leaders have met - and plan to keep meeting - occasionally. Prime Minister Narendra Modi and President Xi Jinping conferred in China on the sidelines of a BRICS summit in September 2017, barely a month after Doklam.⁸ Foreign ministers of the two countries also met in December.9 A formal meeting under the Working Mechanism was held thereafter in March 2018 in advance of a planned visit by India's defence minister to Beijing.¹⁰ And, though substantial agreements are not yet in place, Modi and Xi met again at Wuhan in April 2018, and more meetings are scheduled, including a visit to India by Xi in 2019.

More generally, neither India nor China is a revisionist power seeking to change the status quo at the cost of generating instability, as is the case with Pakistan. Unlike the India-Pakistan border, which has witnessed regular and sometimes prolonged episodes of firing, the India-China border has been comparatively quiet for the past 50 years. Moreover, nuclear restraint has been the norm: even when tension has built up, both sides have refrained from nuclear signalling by means of missile tests, force positioning or verbal statements – again in distinct contrast to the India-Pakistan relationship, where Islamabad has frequently taken recourse to such signalling.

Unlike the other nuclear rivalries identified earlier, the India-China relationship has strong economic incentives to build a stable relationship over time. The level of trade between the two countries has grown remarkably since the liberalisation of India's economy in the early 1990s. Total trade, which stood at just \$188 million in 1992, touched

\$69.48 billion in 2016.¹¹ Chinese foreign direct investment (FDI) in India has grown substantially despite political tensions. Official sources put the quantum at nearly \$2 billion in 2016, but knowledgeable sources say the actual level is around five times as much since much of these flows originate from outside mainland China - Chinese firms in Hong Kong, Macau, Singapore and the US.¹² Chinese investment nearly trebled from \$700 million in 2016 to \$2 billion in 2017.¹³ The spurt has been led by big players such as Xiaomi, Alibaba and Tencent. Big Chinese firms are planning mega-investments over the next two years in India: machinery producer Sany Heavy Industry is committing \$9.8 billion, while Pacific Construction, China Fortune Land Development and Dalian Wanda are each planning to put in over \$5 billion.14 The largest FDI flows into India expected in the near future are from China (42 percent), with the US (24 percent) and the UK (24 percent) well behind.¹⁵

It is evident, therefore, that there are strong incentives for India and China to maintain harmony.

SOURCES OF INSTABILITY

Though there are strong elements of stability in the Sino-Indian relationship, the risk of conflict remains significant. First, the border dispute which led to war in 1962 remains unresolved to this day. This has produced a mutual distrust that has intensified over the last decade. Second, while China has drawn closer to Pakistan, India has built a cooperative defence relationship with the US and Japan. Though these are strictly speaking not 'alliances', they are certainly strategic partnerships that cause each side to view the other with suspicion. Third, maritime competition has become prominent as the two rising powers have strategic horizons in each other's adjoining seascapes. Finally, amidst the growing mistrust, the lack of a clearly defined LAC separating their troops has led to constant friction and periodic face-offs between Indian and Chinese troops in the border region. More Doklam-like crises cannot be ruled out.

Nuclear powers may rationally wish to avoid war, but there is no guarantee that they will not go down a slippery slope as tensions build. The phenomenon is called the "stability/instability paradox," where the existence of strategic deterrence arising from the presence of nuclear weapons allows - or even encourages - conflict to occur at lower levels.¹⁶ The concept was originally developed during the Cold War to conceive of conventional conflict between nuclear-armed states. In the India-Pakistan case, Michael Krepon and Chris Gagné focused on the prevalence of sub-conventional conflict under the nuclear shadow.¹⁷ In practice, the paradox may apply to a range of phenomena that undermine stability and permit states to escalate conflict short of war, including asymmetric warfare (via support for proxies fighting an adversary); brinkmanship to demonstrate resolve or coerce an adversary; periodic confrontations involving low-level armed violence; and significant levels of combat of the kind that occurred in the 1969 and 1999 cases. In this respect, India-China relations have been comparatively stable, but the risk of military escalation is significant on land as well as at sea.

Escalation on Land: The LAC is the focal point of confrontation between the Indian and Chinese militaries. There are several ways in which escalation can occur. First, domestic political interest could prevent a resolution, as appears to be the case with China's reluctance to demarcate the LAC. It may not be coincidental that President Xi Jinping's effort to consolidate his control over his party and government at the 19th Congress of the Communist Party of China was preceded by confrontations with China's adversaries in Northeast and Southeast Asia as well as on the India-China border. Conceivably, domestic exigency may drive leaders of either state to provoke tension and raise the spectre of war.¹⁸

Second, command and control may not be tight enough and local commanders may initiate a crisis or actual combat. This happened during the Cuban missile crisis when a Soviet anti-aircraft battery opened fire and shot down a US Air Force surveillance aircraft. The U2 aircraft had been spotted over Cuba and was about to leave the area and a decision had to be taken on whether or not to open fire on it. The Soviet commander in Cuba was unreachable, so his deputy, Leonid Garbuz, and the deputy commander for Air Defences, Stepan Grechko, took the decision to shoot the U2 down.¹⁹ As it happened, the incident did not trigger war, but it was a close call.

Nuclear forces are not believed to be stationed on the India-China border, but similar risks exist that might cause the outbreak of armed combat. Indian forces acted quickly at Doklam because local commanders had been given operational autonomy and acted independently to confront the Chinese.²⁰ Given that there is little time to reflect in the midst of crisis situations, there is every possibility that similar local initiatives may in future produce an action-reaction process that causes the two forces to engage in combat. This could then quickly spiral out of control.

Escalation at Sea: The proliferation of Indian and Chinese naval forces in the Indian Ocean and the South China Sea, respectively, carries a number of significant risks. First, red lines are less clear on water and tactics of shadowing and stalking are regularly employed by rival forces. This could lead to misperceptions and unwitting naval combat. Collisions occur from time to time between both surface ships and submarines, including nuclear-armed submarines. Among the 55 submarine accidents listed in a study by Christopher Tingle, five were the result of collision.²¹ Not all such incidents are listed in this study and other sources indicate more have occurred,²² notably a major collision between an American nuclear-armed submarine, the USS James Madison, and an unidentified Soviet submarine off Glasgow in 1974.²³ Such incidents could conceivably set in motion confrontations and fighting.

Second, as on land, confrontations may occur owing to slip-ups in command and control – as a result, for instance, of initiatives by local commanders. During the Cuban crisis, when American ships subjected Soviet submarines to intense pressures, including the dropping of practice depth charges to force them to come above the sea surface, there was a high risk of war, including the near-use of a nuclear weapon. Captain Shumkov, commander of one of the Soviet submarines, the B-130, was unaware that the practice depth

charges were harmless and concluded that war had broken out. According to a shipmate, he came close to giving the order to fire a nuclear torpedo, but eventually refrained. In another instance, during the same crisis, as pressure from the depth charges built up, Captain Valentin Grigorievitch Savitsky and political officer Ivan Semenovich Maslennikov of another submarine, the B-59, actually approved the firing of a nuclear weapon, but were overruled by the fleet commander, Second Captain Vasili Alexandrovich Arkhipov, who happened to be on board the vessel.²⁴ Both examples underline the enormous risks associated with the presence of nuclear weapons in a theatre of potential conflict. In the current context, the risk of local initiative is further heightened by the potential for cyber-attacks to disrupt communications to submarines or otherwise confuse or disable other computer-related systems on board submarines (Abaimov and Ingram, 2017; Futter 2016; Unal and Lewis 2018).²⁵ In short, while there is generally deterrence stability between the two countries as shown in the preceding section, there are some elements of crisis instability. While these elements may be currently small, particularly at sea where the two sides are not as yet in confrontation, even small risks are not to be underestimated between nuclear powers.

CONCLUSION

The India-China strategic relationship carries risks in the political as well as the military domains. Ironically, there is no deep ideological rivalry between the two countries, but there is ideational competitiveness arising from high levels of nationalism in both countries that can lead to intensification of their growing rivalry. And, like other nuclear rivalries, it carries the numerous sources of risk discussed above. The sources of stability – caution, willingness to engage politically, and high-level economic exchange – are not sufficient to eliminate the strategic risk.

In the aftermath of Doklam, there has been some effort on the part of both countries to manage their relationship better. In part, the Trump Administration's bull-in-a-China-shop tendencies have impelled New Delhi and Beijing to draw closer to each other. But it is far from certain how long this new warmth can be sustained. A number of problem areas remain.

To begin with, the LAC – the primary source of military tension – remains disputed, and there are no signs of progress in the efforts to resolve the issue. In addition, both sides have maintained their military presence at Doklam: the "disengagement" only meant they withdrew a few hundred metres.²⁶ Also, both have taken measures to strengthen their positions by building infrastructure and enhancing force deployment in the area.²⁷ Frictions along the border have continued: in January 2018, the Indian Army turned away a Chinese road construction crew at Tuting in Arunachal Pradesh.²⁸

Given this reality, the two countries have to make more serious efforts to reduce the risk of future escalation. First, apart from more of the same with respect to forward movement on confidence building measures (which have not produced real stability thus far), the immediate cause of friction - the undefined LAC – needs to be sorted out to obviate the risks associated with local brinkmanship. Prime Minister Modi has publicly declared that an agreement on the LAC will not prejudice negotiations on the border and the Chinese leadership needs to grasp this opportunity. Second, the long-drawn out border talks that have thus far produced no significant result should be revitalised to show at least incremental progress, perhaps by identifying initial areas of compromise and formalising them, such as whether a package deal or a sector-by-sector approach should be taken on border demarcation. Third, the two countries need to engage in nuclear risk reduction measures before conflict breaks out rather than wait for a really serious crisis to occur. Finally, both sides should contemplate what form of reassurance through "costly signalling" they can offer each other to show real commitment to long-term stability.²⁹ **©**RF

(The author would like to thank Harsh Pant and an anonymous reviewer for comments on a draft version of this paper.)

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Rajesh Basrur is Professor of International Relations and Coordinator of the South Asia Programme at the S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore.

ENDNOTES

- 1. World Bank, Data, n.d., https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD? end=1998&locations=CN&start=1960&year_low_desc=true.
- 2. United States, Department of State, *World Military Expenditures and Arms Transfers*, 1998, https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/110701.pdf.
- 3. On Chinese nuclear assistance to Pakistan, see R. Jeffrey Smith and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani nuclear scientist's accounts tell of Chinese proliferation," *Washington Post*, 13 November 2009, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/11/12/AR2009111211060.html?noredirect=on; T. V. Paul. "Chinese-Pakistani Nuclear/Missile Ties and Balance of Power Politics," *Nonproliferation Review* 10, 2 (2003), pp. 21-29; and Julian Schofield, *Strategic Nuclear Sharing* (Basingstoke and New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2014).
- 4. Cited in Manoj Joshi, "China is the Potential Threat No. 1, Says George Fernandes," *India Today*, May 18, 1998, https://www.indiatoday.in/magazine/cover-story/story/19980518-china-isthe-potential-threat-no.-1-says-george-fernandes-826430-1998-05-18.
- Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "Indian Nuclear Forces, 2017," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 73, 4 (2017), pp. 205-209, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/00963402.2017.1337998?needAccess=true.
- 6. Kenneth N. Waltz, "Nuclear Myths and Political Realities," *American Political Science Review*, 84, 3 (September 1990), pp. 731–45.
- 7. Benjamin Miller, *When Opponents Cooperate* (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2002).
- 8. Priyanka Tikoo, "Modi and Xi Hold First Bilateral Meeting Post Doklam Crisis," *Wire*, September 5, 2017, https://thewire.in/diplomacy/modi-xi-bilateral-meeting-doklam.
- Shruti Pandalai, Post Doklam, India Needs to Watch China's Bullish Economics Led Cultural Embrace of South Asia, Issue Brief, Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, New Delhi, January 01, 2018, https://idsa.in/issuebrief/post-doklam-india-needs-to-watch-china-bullisheconomics-led-cultural-embrace-of-south-asia_spandalai_010118.
- 10. Elizabeth Roche, "India, China Hold Confidence Building Border Talks," *Mint*, March 23, 2018, https://www.livemint.com/Politics/ujl7l6MLtz6a5WLVKMV8ZO/India-China-hold-confidence-building-border-talks.html.
- 11. International Monetary Fund, *Direction of Trade Statistics* (Washington, DC: International Monetary Fund, n.d. [2017]), http://data.imf.org/regular.aspx?key=61013712.
- Nantoo Banerjee, "China's Investment in India: Investors Find Doing Business with India Safe and Attractive," *Millennium Post*, February 26, 2018, http://www.millenniumpost.in/ opinion/chinas-investment-in-india-286998.

- 13. Banerjee, "China's Investment in India."
- Ruchika Chitravanshi, "Led By Chinese, Nearly 600 Companies Line up \$85 Billion Investments in India," *Economic Times*, October 16, 2017, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/ economy/finance/led-by-chinese-nearly-600-companies-line-up-85-billion-investments-inindia/articleshow/61093929.cms.
- 15. Chitravanshi, "Led By Chinese, Nearly 600 Companies Line up \$85 Billion Investments in India."
- 16. Snyder, Glen. 1965. "The Balance of Power and the Balance of Terror," in *The Balance of Power*, ed. Paul Seabury (San Francisco: Chandler).
- 17. Michael Krepon and Chris Gagné, eds. *The Stability-Instability Paradox: Nuclear Weapons and Brinkmanship in South Asia* (Washington, DC: Henry L. Stimson Center, June 2001).
- Jaroslav Tir, "Territorial Diversion: Diversionary Theory of War and Territorial Conflict," *Journal of Politics*, 72, 2 (April 2010), pp. 413-425.
- 19. Michael Dobbs, *One Minute To Midnight: Kennedy, Khrushchev and Castro on the Brink of Nuclear War*, National Security Archive, George Washington University, 2008, https://nsarchive2.gwu.edu/ nsa/cuba_mis_cri/dobbs/anderson.htm.
- 20. "Army Acted Fast in Doklam: Lt. Gen. Praveen Bakshi," *Hindu*, December 10, 2017, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/army-acted-fast-in-doklam-lt-gen-praveen-bakshi/article21383282.ece.
- 21. Christopher Tingle, "Submarine Accidents: A 60-Year Statistical Assessment," *Professional Safety*, 54, 9 (September 2009) pp. 31-39.
- 22. "Some of the Deadliest Submarine Accidents," *Hindu*, November 22, 2017, http://www.thehindu.com/news/international/some-of-the-deadliest-submarine-accidents/article20632032.ece.
- 23. Matthew Weaver, "Scottish Cold War Nuclear Submarine Collision Kept Secret for 43 Years," *Guardian*, January 25, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/jan/25/nuclear-submarine-collision-cold-war-cia-scotland.
- 24. Svetlana V. Savranskaya, "New Sources on the Role of Soviet Submarines in the Cuban Missile Crisis," *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 28, 2 (2005), pp. 233-259. See also Leon Watson and Mark Duell, "The Man Who Saved the World: The Soviet Submariner Who Single-handedly Averted WWIII at the Height of the Cuban Missile Crisis," *Daily Mail*, September 23, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2208342/Soviet-submariner-single-handedlyaverted-WWIII-height-Cuban-Missile-Crisis.html.

- 25. Stanislav Abaimov and Paul Ingram, *Hacking UK Trident: A Growing Threat* (London: British American Security Information Council, June 2017); Andrew Futter, *Is Trident Safe from Cyber Attack*? February, 2016 European Leadership Network, https://www.europeanleadership network.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Is-Trident-safe-from-cyber-attack-1.pdf; Beyza Unal and Patricia Lewis. *Cybersecurity of Nuclear Weapons Systems: Threats, Vulnerabilities and Consequences* (London: Chatham House, January 2018).
- Sushant Singh, "Five Months On, Understanding Doklam 'Disengagement,' A Few Other Issues," *Indian Express*, January 22, 2018, http://indianexpress.com/article/explained/fivemonths-on-understanding-doklam-disengagement-a-few-other-issues-india-china-5033943/.
- 27. "Satellite Imagery Shows Build-up near Doklam," *Hindu*, January 28, 2018, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/satellite-imagery-shows-build-up-near-doklam/ article22537847.ece.
- 28. "Tuting Incident Has Been Resolved, Says Army Chief on Chinese Intrusion," *Hindustan Times*, January 8, 2018, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/tuting-incident-has-beenresolved-says-army-chief-on-chinese-intrusion/story-GON7RVCCLdGXryl1AJjP1I.html.
- 29. Andrew Kydd, "Trust, Reassurance, and Cooperation," *International Organization*, 54, 2 (Spring 2000) pp. 325-357.



Ideas · Forums · Leadership · Impact

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area, New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA Ph. : +91-11-43520020, 30220020. Fax : +91-11-43520003, 23210773. E-mail: contactus@orfonline.org Website: www.orfonline.org